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 The Dacia Press in Kolozsvar (Cluj-Napoca) this year published a novel by 
ROMULUS ZAHARIA entitled Ademenirea (Deception).  We have been informed that 
the Kolozs (Cluj) County Committee of the Rumanian Communist Party had serious 
objections in connection with the tactical role the book would play, as well 
as its uncertain political consequences.  They had the author rewrite the work 
several times, and word has it that one of the local Party activists inserted 
those changes which, while toning down the novel's fundamentally chauvinist 
tenor, nevertheless left intact its tendentious character. 
 
 Zaharia's novel is one of a series of works inspired by an effort to re-
evaluate Rumanian history by stressing a new ideology of national 
consciousness.  It differs from Lancranjan's "essay" only in that it is a 
roman a clef, the characters being easily identifiable as several, still-
living Transylvanian public figures.  It is precisely the "intangible nature" 
of the novel as a literary form which allowed the writer to express his 
opinion not only in general, but in concrete terms about questions which, 
until now, the region's nationality antagonisms and political makeup would not 
have tolerated.  The novel's ambiguity made it possible for the author to 
engage in political provocation, distortion of historical facts and libel 
against individuals. 
 
 The historical conception of the novel is based on the conviction that 
centuries of Hungarian presence in the region made the Rumanians an oppressed, 
servile people.  Indeed, according to the novel, the same applies to the 
immediate past, the recent "revolutionary transformation."  The Hungarians -- 
with Soviet assistance, of course -- became the vassals of the Party apparatus 
and directed the course of social development in such a way as to threaten the 
country with denationalization.  Based on this reasoning, Zaharia concludes 
that in order to assert the country's national identity, it is the primary and 
indispensible duty of the present leader of the Rumanian Communist Party -- 
whom he naturally deifies beyond measure, and at whose behest, presumably, the 
novel was ultimately published -- to maintain a certain tactical anti-Soviet 
stance, grounded in nationalism.  Moreover, according to the novel it is also 
the Ceausescu regime's rightful duty to revise the history of the Communist 
movement, and to disavow the Hungarian-Jewish-Communist Party leadership of 
the past, whose activities and mischiefs involved the cultivation of links to 
-- suprising development! -- fascism. 
 [ . . . ] 
 Zaharia's book has no literary merit.  Its plot structure is glaringly 
primitive, its language lacks refinement, and, it is full of syncretic 
mistakes.  The novel is a self-portrait of a person observing history from the 
outside and from below -- especially in terms of its moral perspective.  It 
bears tell-tale signs identifying it with the regime which afflicts Rumania 
today.  That the signs are recognizeable is not surprising, since it was the 
Party which ordered several rewritings to intensify the innuendos, and since 
it was a commissioned work in the first place.  For we can have many doubts 
concerning this volume, but of one thing we can be certain:  that those at the 
very top, those most responsible (if such words can be used to describe the 
leaders of the RCP) commissioned the writing of this roman a clef.  The book 
represents a new milestone in the effort to generate hostility toward the 
Hungarians of Transylvania, and in the endeavor to lay the ideological 
foundations for their eventual annihilation. 
                                                                           




